
Dear Gardeners, 
 
Happy New Year!  East Valley 
Gardeners are off to a busy 
start in 2017; but before I 
get to that, I want to say 
"Thank You" once again to 
Rose and Bob Dukelow for 
hosting our Christmas Social.   
 
The atmosphere was festive, 
the conversations were pleas-
ant and informative, the food 
was delicious, and Barbara's 
piano music was delight-
ful.  Meeting and getting to 
know new members Steve, 
Jill, Jessica, and Jamie was 
an added treat. 
 
Our Jan. 5th meeting  will be 
busy.  Hannah Knudson will 
receive our $750.00 scholar-
ship to help her continue her 
studies in the Sustainable 
Agriculture program at 
MCC.  She is a 2007 graduate 
of Gilbert High School and 
earned a degree in social work 
in 2011.  After working as a 
social worker for 5 years she 
realized she needed a career 
in an area where she could 

direct her passion for 
working with the commu-
nity with one that would 
give her life as well.  She 
found that in agricul-
ture.  We'll learn more 
about Hannah on the 
5th.   
 
On January 5, Cherise 
Mead from Mesa Public 
Library will speak to us 
about the Seed Library 
housed in the main li-
brary.  It started in Oct. 
2015 and has a connec-
tion to Garden Pool. 
 
Time will also be devoted 
to sharing information 
about the Plant Sale and 
to making seed tapes to 
sell at the sale. 
 
I have signed-up 17 of 
our members to be prun-
ers in the MCC Rose 
Garden on Jan. 14, 
2017.  Please arrive at 
8:30 AM.  Our ever-
popular Day-Glo green 
vests will highlight our 
usual garden attire of 

long sleeve shirts, long 
pants, and closed-toed 
shoes.  This event will be an 
opportunity to advertise 
our club and to "pay" for 
using our meeting room at 
MCC. 
 
Jan. 16th will be our 
"Potting Party" at Duke-
low's at 2 PM.  We will pot 
up the tomato and pepper 
seedlings started by Judy 
and Stephanie.  Details will 
be discussed at the Jan. 
5th meeting. 
 
I encourage everyone to 
get involved in our club's 
activities.  Learning more 
about gardening and having 
fun are guaranteed out-
comes! 
 
Please come prepared to 
pay dues on Jan. 5th if you 
have not already done so. 
 
See you soon,  
Neva 

 

Message from President: Neva Coester 

January  
 2017 

The Composter 2017                  

Inside this issue: 

President’s Message 1 

January Meeting 1 

January Tips 2-3 

Birthdays 2 

Need or Want... 2 

Bob’s Blog: Minutes 3 

Pruning Tips  3 

Pest of the Month 4 

Tomato Information 5 

Fertilizer, Insects & 
Diseases 

5 

Reflective Mulch 5 

EVGC plant sale info. 6 

Recipe of the Month 7 

2017 Garden  Club 
Officers 

8 

Calendar   8 

 

Program:  

Special Points Of Interest 

¶ 2017 DUES MUST BE PAID 
by JANUARY  5, 2017 so 
that we can update our rec-
ords. 

¶ *Some people who joined late 
2016 are paid through 2017. 
Please check with treasurer 
to see if you are paid up. 

¶ Single membership $15.00 
¶ 2 members at same house 

$25. 

The EVGC is pleased to have a representative from the Mesa Library tell us about their 
seed library.  We will also be making seed tapes for the plant sale and going over some 
items for the plant sale.  We will also have the winner of our Scholarship for 2017, Han-
nah Knudson, in attendance at our meeting.  Please come and join the fun on January 5, 
2017 at 7PM at the MCC Library rm. LB 45. 

WEB SITE: 
www.Gardenersofeastvalley.org 

Program: Mesa Seed Library, Seed Tape, Plant Sale and Scholarship Winner  



 

If you want or need a plant or garden information or if 
you have plants to share, please drop Stephanie a note 
and she will post a response, a club request, or attempt 
to find a reference for you, if at all possible.  
If you have a garden pest you think the club should know 
about or have a great recipe, please drop Stephanie a 
note. 
If you are giving a small presentation to the club about a 
plant, please send Stephanie  your favorite recipe  using 
the plant, veggie or herb you will be speaking about.   

poppy, nasturtium, pansy, viola and 
others.  
 
Just remember if it gets too cold 
these will have to be covered up. 
Transplants are  available at most 

FLOWERS:  Many cool season  annuals 
can still be sown or transplants pur-
chased and planted.  These include 
African daisy, ageratum, calendula, 
pansy, petunia, snapdragons, stock, 
sweet pea, alyssum, verbena, Iceland 

nursery centers.  Now that the 
holidays are over,  many stores and 
nurseries are receiving more plants  
in their facility to sell.    
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Birthdays: January  

12 Deneen Rogers 

13 Mark Sederstrom 

 

cally for our zone. 
 
Of course, Jackson and Perkins
(www.JacksonandPerkins.com)  has 
been selling roses  and other plants 
since 1872!  Check out their new 
2017 rose introductions. These are 
simply stunning!  
 
Do an online search and you will find 
many more sellers of roses and the 
ability to order and receive their 
2017 catalogs usually for free or a 
nominal cost. 
 
Also, do not forget the rose pruning 

roundup on January 14 at the MCC 
Rose garden.   
 
This is a club event and a community 
wide invitation to get all of the roses 
pruned in one day at this spectacular 
rose exhibition site.   
 
There will be 200 FREE ROSES auc-
tioned off to those who come to 
prune.  You might even be able to  
take home a few cuttings to start 
rooting also.  
 
Even if you haven’t signed up yet, 
please show up to promote EVGC!  

BARE-ROOT ROSES:  
If you have been in any of the box 
stores or garden centers recently, 
you will see that they have many bare
-root roses for sale.  
 

Most of the box stores have the old 
“standbys” that many people recog-
nize.   
 

You may need to order from several 
garden catalogs if you want some-
thing special. 
Www.Antiqueroseemporium.com has 
some really unique roses.  
  Www.DavidAustinRoses.com is an-
other site which lists roses specifi-

Need or Want……. 

VEGETABLES:  There is still time left 
to plant a crop of winter vegetables.    
 

Asparagus (these take three years to 
fully develop), leaf lettuce, onions, 
radishes, spinach and turnips can be 
set out through Jan. 15th.  Rutabagas 
through Jan. 20; carrots through Jan. 

30th; and, Chard through Feb. 
20th.   Beets can go in Feb. 1st 
through March 1st.  Irish potatoes 
can be set through Feb 28th.   
 
You can still sow seeds for peas 
and salad greens also. 

Additionally information can be 
found on setting items out other 
plants not listed here in the Mari-
copa County Extension  Vegetable 
Planting Guide on their website:   
http://ag.arizona.edu/pubs/garden/
az1005.pdf. 

thing grown in CA and shipped here. 
 

When planting vegetables remember 
to look at dates to maturity.  Small to 
medium size fruits are more likely to 
produce a better crop than beef-
steak varieties which often crack 
before maturity.   
 

Remember to check websites for in-
formation on planting and seeds.   For 
FREE tomato seeds, see link to: 

WARM SEASON VEGETABLE SEEDS: 
Sow your seeds for pepper, tomatoes 
and other warm season vegetables  
NOW so that the plants are ready to 
transplant between mid-Feb to mid-
March.  (Don’t forget a few for the 
plant sale!) 
 

These new plants will need to be 
“acclimated” to the outside and will 
need frost protection.  However, they 
will be much more healthy than some-

http://www.wintersown.org/wseo1/
Your_Choice_Tomato_SASE.html  
 
Our EVGC  member, Judy  special-
izes in growing unique, heirloom 
tomatoes!!!!  If you want a sugges-
tion for a truly unique tomato to 
plant, meet her at a club meeting 
for great information and her sug-
gestions.  She is a wealth of plant 
knowledge. 

Tips for: January 

http://www.wintersown.org/wseo1/Your_Choice_Tomato_SASE.html
http://www.wintersown.org/wseo1/Your_Choice_Tomato_SASE.html
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Tips for: Pruning 

Bob’s Blog: Minutes 

East Valley Gardeners’ Club 

Monthly Meeting Minutes 

December 10, 2016 

 

In place of our regular meeting in December, we held our annual Christmas Social at Bob and Rose’s home.  It was a 
great party and everyone had lots of potluck food and wonderful beef and pork from Joe’s BBQ!  Barbara S. played the 
piano as the group sang.  A gift exchange is always a fun event that was held.  (We were so busy eating and talking, we 
forgot to take more pictures!) 

Citrus SHOULD NOT be pruned 
until all danger of frost has 
passed—-usually mid/late  February. 
If you would like to help and learn 
how to prune correctly, there is no 
better way than to assist people 
who have been doing it for a long 
time.   

If you have questions about your spe-
cific trees, please let the board know 
and we can usually find someone who 
can answer your questions or when 
attending a meeting, ask for assis-
tance.     
 
 

It is time to prune for all deciduous 
fruit trees, even those planted within 
the last year.  On dwarf varieties 
only remove crossing/competing 
branches. Remove only dead wood and 
head back to balance the top with 
the root system.   
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Scales 
It can be a shock to peer at a plant and realize that it's 
covered in black, brown or green scale. More of a shock 
will be when in a short while your plant starts turning up 
its toes in a stunted sort of way, so tackle scale as soon 
as you find it.  
 
Scale gathers on leaves and stems, sucking the life out 
of plants. 
 
A black fungus called sooty mold grows on the sweet 
honeydew secretions from scale. This does the plants no 
good and looks awful. Ants also love scale honeydew and 
will aggressively farm scale to obtain as much as they 
can. 
The odd scale can be scraped off with your nail, blunt 
knife or toothbrush. Always check a week or so later 
for any new ones. 
 
Garlic fire spray also works, because it kills the crawling 
nymphs as well as smothering the waxy coated adults 
which permanently attach themselves to the plant. 
Also mix 1/4 teaspoon of oil, 2 tablespoons baking soda 
and 1 tablespoon mild liquid soap in two gallons of water. 
Spray or wipe on plants once a week for 3 weeks or until 
gone. 

Green and Brown Vegetable Bugs 
Like most bugs, they go through various stages, start-
ing with eggs laid on the underside of leaves. They 
love beans, tomatoes, corn and many other plants. 
The eggs hatch into colored nymphs in about 3 weeks, 
and the nymph's stage is about 80 days as they 
change to black. They change to the adult green stage 
which lasts for about 100 days. They can do a lot of 
damage at this time and pierce fruit and suck plants' 
sap. 
Best control is by hand, but 
you do have to really squeeze 
them! Beware of the brownish 
liquid and nasty stink they 
give off. 
Otherwise natural wasp and 
other predators can help. Also 
use any of the sprays on the 
natural pest control page, 
such as the garlic fire spray. 
(See link below.) 
 
Courtesy of: 
http://www.no-dig-
vegetablegarden.com/list-of-
garden-pests.html  

Pest of the Month: Scales and Veggie Bugs 

Garlic fire spray is the stuff of legend. There are many recipes, but they consist of some or all of the following: 
garlic, chili peppers, soap, vegetable oil, kerosene and water. 
Depending on its strength it will slay dragons and ants (must have dragons if we mention legends)! 
Here's my very effective brew: 
¶    2-3 garlic bulbs (about 6-10 cloves per bulb) 

¶    6 large or 12 smaller hot chili peppers (any variety will do, or if unavailable try 1-2 tablespoon hot chili powder) 

¶     1 tablespoon vegetable oil 

¶     3 squirts of eco liquid detergent (approximately 1 dessertspoonful) 

¶ 7 cups water. (Use about 2-3 cups in the blender, and top up with the rest later) 

 

1. Put the whole lot into a blender and vitamise well, then strain through muslin, a coffee filter or similar piece. 
2. Pour what you need into a spray bottle for use and store the rest in well labelled jars with lids on. 
3. Experiment with it if necessary and check for results or any damage to young plants. If it fixes the problem       
 and your plants are happy, you've got the perfect mix. 
4. But if there's still a few biggie pests, albeit struggling, then lower the water dilution rate or change the ingre
 dient quantities slightly. 
5. Lovely garlicky, pongy stuff, but the smell dissipates quickly once it's been sprayed around. This garlic fire  
 mixture needs to be re-sprayed frequently, such as after rain and dew. 
6. It's best to spray every few days until there's no sign of pests, then about every week to 10 days for any eggs 
or larvae that may have hatched out. 
7. Uses for this natural garden pest control are unlimited. Because it has oil and dishwashing liquid in it, it sticks 
to plants as well as suffocating pests such as scale and mealy bug. It will kill ants, aphids, caterpillars, grubs, bugs 
and just about any little invader. 
            
Courtesy of: 
http://www.no-dig-vegetablegarden.com/list-of-garden-pests.html  

http://www.no-dig-vegetablegarden.com/list-of-garden-pests.html
http://www.no-dig-vegetablegarden.com/list-of-garden-pests.html
http://www.no-dig-vegetablegarden.com/list-of-garden-pests.html
http://www.no-dig-vegetablegarden.com/list-of-garden-pests.html
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Here are a few of Judyõs (our resident tomato expert) favorite to-
mato websites to check out if youõre interested in seeing some less 
common varieties. 

http://www.wildboarfarms.com/index.html   
 

http://frogsleapfarm.blogspot.com/  
 

http://www.doublehelixfarms.com/   
 

http://www.tomatofest.com/about-our-tomato-seeds.html  
 

If you need information on a tomato variety the informational data-
base at this site lists over 4,500 varieties and offers over 3,000 varieties of open pollinated non GMO vegeta-
bles. This is a privately owned and funded seed bank and a valuable resource for gardeners.  

http://t.tatianastomatobase.com:88/wiki/Main_Page    This is a FANTASTIC site to browse!   There 
are 4,866 tomato varieties listed. Find new varieties that make a gardenerõs heart sing.  Try new vegetables 
and let other members know how they did in the east valley! 

Tomato Info. 

Reflective mulches repel invading insect populations, reducing numbers on seedlings and small plants. To put a reflective 
mulch in your garden, remove all weeds and cover beds with silver polyethylene mulch, which is available in rolls from 
various gardening supply outlets. Bury the edges with soil to hold them down. After the mulch is in place, cut 3- to 4-
inch diameter holes and plant several seeds or single transplants in each.  
 
You will need to place drippers under the mulch for irrigation. If applied early, mulches can be effective in reducing 
viruses spread by aphids. When temperatures get high, mulches may be removed to avoid overheating or burning of 
some plants.  
 
An alternative to purchasing silver mulch is to cover pieces of cardboard with aluminum foil or to spray landscape fab-
ric, rolls of construction paper, or clear plastic mulch with reflective silver paint. 
http://www.ipm.ucdavis.edu/PMG/GARDEN/VEGES/ENVIRON/alumfoil.html 

Reflective Mulch 

Look for aphids  on vegetables, 
trees and shrubs. Use forceful 
sprays of water and a drop of de-
tergent to control.  Ivory liquid is 
good choice.  
 
Spider mites can be expected as 
weather warms and spring winds 
move in.  A fine spray of water is 
also effective on them.  
 
Mildew often occurs this time of 
year on roses. Control with applica-
tions of dusting sulfur to the foli-
age when the growth is six inches 
long. Repeat every 14 days or so.  Do 
NOT apply sulfur if temperatures 
exceeds 90 degrees.  
 
Guide for fertilizing mature citrus 
(4+ years) using 21-0-0. 
 

Variety   Amount 
Orange, Tangerine 7-10lbs. 
Grapefruit  5 lbs. 
Lemon   10-12lbs. 
Citrus irrigations can be extended to 
3-5 week intervals. With little or no 
rains, go with a 4 week schedule. 
 

Over seeded winter laws should be 
irrigated once every 6-10 days. Es-
tablished ornamental trees and 
shrubs can go 15-30 days between 
irrigations.  
 

Succulents and cactus need little 
water.  About once a month is enough 
but do not overdo it or you will kill 
them.  
 

Dormant lawns should be irrigated 
once a month.   

Ammonium Nitrate (33-0-0) is the 
fertilizer choice of some home gar-
deners for the midwinter period.  
 

This nitrate form is more available to 
plants than Ammonium Sulfate. It is 
more potent, so be careful NOT to 
overdose and burn your plants. Also 
be advised that Ammonium Nitrate is 
an oxidizer and must not be mixed 
with any type of organic, reactive or 
combustible material such as grain, 
organic chemicals, acid, sulfur, etc.  
 

It is quite water soluble and readily 
moves into the soil with rain or irri-
gation, does not stick to soil particles 
and moves rapidly to the plant root 
zones. It is quite effective when soil 
temperatures are between 40 and 
70F. It’s great for keeping winter 
lawns green.   
 

Fertilizers, Insects & Diseases 

http://www.wildboarfarms.com/index.html
http://frogsleapfarm.blogspot.com/
http://www.doublehelixfarms.com/
http://www.tomatofest.com/about-our-tomato-seeds.html
http://t.tatianastomatobase.com:88/wiki/Main_Page
http://www.ipm.ucdavis.edu/PMG/GARDEN/VEGES/ENVIRON/alumfoil.html


NEWS!!!:  EVGC Spring Plant Sale: February, 18, 2017 

The EVGC will be hosting their annual Spring Plant Sale on February 18, 2017 at  the MCC Rose Garden   Please start your 
vegetables, flowers, herbs and starts of plants, succulents, and any other plants NOW so that they are rooted and/or growing 
well by Feb, 18.  As a non-profit, this is our ONE money making venture  per year to assist with our outreach programs, schol-
arship programs and club functions.  Please help by starting seeds or plants!, take cuttings of your plants, or divide your 
plants.  If you are starting your own garden seeds, start a few more plants to donate to the club. 
 

If you need assistance with how to start seeds or plants, please see one of the board members at the meetings so we can dis-
cuss it for the benefit of all.   Judy has started a boatload of tomatoes again this year!  Most are  completely different from 
the last year’s varieties. We can’t wait to  buy them  at the sale and ultimately taste them.   I am sure our buyers who are 
getting use to finding new and unusual varieties can’t wait to purchase and plant them either!   Tell your friends about out sale. 
 

Our plant sale stresses heirloom and unusual plants.  So, we are always looking for unusual plant varieties to sell at our EVGC 
plant sales so we aren't competing with the ‘big box” stores.  See the  following link for some free tomato varieties you can 
request with a SASE:  http://www.wintersown.org/wseo1/Your_Choice_Tomato_SASE.html  

aƻǎǘ ƻƴƭƛƴŜ ƴǳǊǎŜǊƛŜǎ ƘŀǾŜ ƭƛƴƪǎ ǘƻ ƻǊŘŜǊ ǘƘŜƛǊ нлмт ŎŀǘŀƭƻƎǎ ƻǊ ǘƻ ƻǊŘŜǊ ǘƘŜƳ ƻƴƭƛƴŜΦ ¢w¸ {ha9¢ILbD b9²τŀƴŘ {I!w9 ǎƻƳŜ 
Ǉƭŀƴǘǎ  ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ 9±D/ Ǉƭŀƴǘ ǎŀƭŜΗ 
 

Additionally, we are holding a POTTING PARTY this year and asking for assistance on January 16, 2017 at Bob and Rose 
Dukelow’s at  2PM to put the bulk planted tomatoes, and other pants into individual 3 inch containers. Please take some pot-
ted plants home to nurse for the next month until the EVGC SPRING PLANT SALE on Feb. 18.  The plants need to be placed 
outside (with no dogs, cats, chickens or birds destroying them) so that they get acclimated to the AZ weather.  The tomatoes 
and plants also need to  be brought IN at night when it may be too cool for the plants.  Judy took care of over 400 tomato 
plants last year alone. We are asking that club members nurse a few plants so that no one person has all of the work to do!  
 

Some of the plants that we had at previous plant sales are listed below.  We may have different plants this year-depending on 
what members grow!  If you need a suggestions, look below or contact a board members so we can let you know what we need.   
Let’s make our EVGC Spring 2017 Plant Sale a remarkable and memorable success!  Please email WHAT you are growing or 
planning to bring to the 2017 EVGC Plant Sale  to Stephanie so that we may ADVERTISE it in our flyers and online. A 
request will be sent out shortly. 
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Agave 
Amaranth 
Arizona Bluebells 
Basil 
Bee Balm 
Blackberries 
Calla Lily  
Cat mint 
Cumin   
Cilantro  
Cleome 
Chrysanthemum: orange pumpkin 
Cucumber: Straight 8, space master (bush), 
Confederate Rose 
Datura: yellow and purple 
Ganzia 
Golden Rod 
Grapes: unknown identity-Bob 
Hibiscus: Red Shield 
Joe Pye Weed 
Kale: dinosaur 
Kalanchoe beharensis (commonly known as elephant's  
        ear kalanchoe, felt bush, or feltbush) 
Lobelia: Blue 
Marigolds 

Melons: Crane, green machine, golden jenny 
Mexican Fence Post cactus 
Penstemon 
Peppers: Banana, Gator, False alarm, Marconi,  
        California Wonder, Ancho 
Peppers: Bell peppers 
Rose of Sharon tree or shrub 
Ruella: purple mounding, large purple and white 
Shasta daisy 
Spinach 
Squash: Straight neck 
Stock 
Straw flowers 
Sunflower: Teddy Bear, Red Soul, mixed 
Titonia orange flower Mexican sunflower 
Tomato: Mortgage Lifter, Contessa, Black Cherry, San 
Marzano, Black Prince,  Britain's Breakfast, 
Flamenco, Gribovsky, Kimberly,  Matina, Mortgage Lifter, 
Nichols Heirloom Family, Prescott, Punta Banda, Rhodia, 
San Marzano, Vernissage Pink  TOMATOES are usually 
DIFFERENT every year!  
Viola 
Vitex trees 
Zinnia  

If you have any questions at all about the  2017 EVGC Plant Sale,  ways to help with growing, advertising, marketing, 
please contact one of the board members or respond to this newsletter for a response. 

We hope to see many members on Feb. 16 at 2PM at Bob and Rose’s house for the EVGC Potting Party.  Your help would 
be appreciated.  

 

http://www.wintersown.org/wseo1/Your_Choice_Tomato_SASE.html
http://www.google.com/aclk?sa=l&ai=CJJ4shCThUpj5LOPAyQHJwoG4CZfr95cDx46NkTe37qmaSQgFEAEoBVDt2eLj______8BYMnOxobEo8gXoAHx0rndA8gBB6oEJk_QEWRsKoDQ0mZqm3mlfA3B8SPFOlx5YaEpUEe-Ed4c8s7bQxoqugUTCPSP57u-lLwCFYJCMgodr0UA78AFBcoFAKAGJoAH96zGIpAHA-ASw6rAwZ_8898y&ei=hCT
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Recipe of the Month: Chicken Pho 

The Vietnamese chicken-and-noodle soup called pho is all about the layers of flavor in the rich-tasting broth. The 
technique here also produces meat that's supremely tender and tasty.  

INGREDIENTS (PHO) 

¶ Kosher salt 

¶ One 3 1/2- pound chicken 

¶ 2 whole star anise 

¶ 2 cardamom pods 

¶ 1 teaspoon coriander seeds 

¶ One 2 1/2- inch cinnamon stick 

¶ 1 teaspoon black peppercorns 

¶ 1/2 teaspoon white peppercorns 

¶ 1 teaspoon goji berries 

¶ 2 shallots, halved 

¶ 1 small onion, quartered 

¶ 1 leek, halved lengthwise and cut into 2- inch 
pieces 

¶ 1 tablespoon crushed rock sugar or dark 
brown sugar 

GARNISHES 

¶ 6 ounces dried rice noodles 

¶ 1/4 cup canola oil 

¶ 3 medium shallots, thinly sliced (1 cup) 

¶ 1 tablespoon Asian fish sauce 

¶ 1/4 cup sliced scallions 

¶ 1/4 cup chopped cilantro 

¶ Bean sprouts, basil sprigs, mint sprigs, thinly 
sliced jalapeños and lime wedges, for serving 

HOW TO MAKE THIS RECIPE: 
1. In a large stockpot, bring 5 quarts of water to a boil. Add 1 tablespoon of salt and the chicken, breast side down. Place 
a heatproof plate over the chicken to keep it submerged and bring to a boil. Reduce the heat and simmer the chicken for 
30 minutes; it will not be cooked through. Transfer the chicken to a bowl of ice water and let cool completely. Drain well 
and pat dry. 
 
2.  Meanwhile, in a large cast-iron skillet, combine the star anise, cardamom, coriander, cinnamon stick, black and white 
peppercorns and goji berries. Cook over moderately low heat, stirring, until very fragrant, about 3 minutes. Transfer to 
a small bowl. 
 
3. In the same skillet, combine the shallots, onion and leek. Cook over moderate heat, stirring occasionally, until deep 
golden, about 10 minutes. 
 
4. Remove all of the meat from the chicken and coarsely shred it. 
 
5. Return all of the chicken skin and bones to the broth in the stockpot. Add the pan-roasted shallot, onion and leek mix-
ture and bring to a boil. Cover and simmer over moderately low heat for 1 hour. 
 
6. Stir the toasted spices and goji berries into the broth. Cover and simmer for 1 hour longer. Add the rock sugar and 
simmer for another 30 minutes. 
 
7. Strain the broth into a large bowl, pressing on the solids; discard the solids. Pour the broth into a clean saucepan. 
 
 
1. Prepare the garnishes: Soak the noodles in a large bowl of boiling water until pliable, 8 to 10 minutes. 
 
2. In a large skillet, heat the oil. Add the shallots and cook over moderate heat, stirring, until golden brown, 5 to 7 
minutes. Using a mesh skimmer, transfer the shallots to a paper towel–lined plate to drain. Let cool. 
 
3. Bring the broth to a simmer. Stir in the shredded chicken and cook until just white throughout, 1 to 2 minutes. Stir in 
the fish sauce and season the broth with salt. 
 
4. Drain the rice noodles and transfer to large bowls. Ladle the broth and chicken over the noodles. Top with the scal-
lions and cilantro. Garnish with the crispy shallots, bean sprouts, basil, mint and jalapeños and serve with lime wedges. 
Courtesy of FoodandWine.com   http://www.foodandwine.com/recipes/chicken-pho 

 
 
 

http://www.foodandwine.com/recipes/chicken-pho


2017 EVENTS 

East Valley Garden Club 
OFFICERS 2017 

President:      Neva Coester       480.396.2718   nmcoes@netscape.com 
 

V. President: Deneen Rogers     480.649.1323  shramy@hotmail.com  
  

Recording Secretary:   Bob Dukelow 480.559.4429  ace1bob@gmail.com 
 

Treasurer:    Erin  Rodriguez   602.481.7102  eecat85@aol.com 

Program  Coor./       
Corresponding Sec.: Judy Smith  480.330.8851  cosmirh50@cox.net 
 

Social            
Coordinator:  Barbara Schoenberg 482.981.2523 bschoenberg1@cox.net 
 

Plant Sale     
Coordinator:    Committee: Anabelle, Vienne, Stephanie  
 

Community     
Service Coor.:Sandy Buening      480.206.9206  sandrabuening@cox.net 
 

Editor:        Stephanie Blaine   482.862.4021  stephanieblaine@cox.net   
 

Historian/Facebook Coor.:      
                       Tami Poulin         480.251.9732   dogzangels@yahoo.com 
Calendar  
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Jan. 5 EVGC meeting, MCC Library rm. LB145, 1833 W Southern Ave, Mesa, AZ 85202  7:00PM 

Jan. 5   EVGC 2017 Dues must be paid or you will be dropped from the roster.  

Jan. 12 EVGC Board meeting. Location to be determined. 6:30PM 

Jan. 14 8:30 AM sign in.   EVGC members to prune roses at MCC. ALL members invited to attend this ONE session. 

  The Rose society will have 200 rose bushes  that will be raffled off for participating volunteers to take  
  home at the conclusion of the pruning.  Sign up at 8:30 and start at 9AM. Additionally, the EVGC club  
  volunteers help with the rose pruning in exchange for our meeting room. All members requested for this  
  one date and time.  If you can only spare an hour, please come and sign in.  

Jan. 16  "POTTING PARTY"  at 2PM to re-pot the tomato and pepper seedlings that Judy and others will have started          
  for the EVGC spring plant sale.  Location is at Bob & Rose’s house—642 E. Tremaine Ave. Gilbert, AZ  85234 

Feb. 2 EVGC meeting, MCC Library rm. LB145, 1833 W Southern Ave, Mesa, AZ 85202  7:00PM 

Feb. 9 EVGC Board meeting. Location to be determined. 6:30PM 

Feb. 18  EVGC Spring Plant Sale MCC ROSE GARDEN.  

Mar. 2 EVGC meeting, MCC Library rm. LB145, 1833 W Southern Ave, Mesa, AZ 85202  7:00PM 

Mar. 9 EVGC Board meeting. Location to be determined. 6:30PM 
 

2017  Mary Hoyt garden tour-TBD 

MORE garden tours and fun events coming!  We welcome meeting ideas and suggestions by all!  

If you would like to  have your garden on a garden tour or know of anyone who would, please let one of the board mem-
bers know.   The board is trying to set up garden tours which is a GREAT way to learn what to plant and where to plant 
it).  Need advice on your garden, invite the club over, we can give you ideas and suggestions on placement, etc.  No mat-
ter how big or small or what  you have, garden tours are a great way to learn AZ gardening. 

Check out the EVGC Facebook link BELOW, must sign in, for up- to- date EVGC pictures, gardening 
venues and info.! 

 
EVGC Facebook Page: https://www.facebook.com/groups/1556737801316990/  

Life comes with no guarantee of 
quality or quantity. It is up to you 
to remember to smell the flowers, 
watch the sunset, hear the bird-
song in early morning, and the 
spring frogs in the evening. What-
ever happens in your little corner 
of it, it is still a beautiful world, 
and you do yourself a great disser-
vice if you fail to see and celebrate 
what is there. 

Dan McMurray   http://
grungysgarden.blogspot.com/ 

Make 2017 the best year of your 
life! 

http://grungysgarden.blogspot.com/
http://grungysgarden.blogspot.com/

